Dodleston Parish Council

 Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council 

Monday 1 June 2015 - 7.30pm Dodleston Village Hall

MINUTES

Chairman

Mike Maughan    
Councillors
Richard Ward, Karen Tilston, Richard Kitchin, Chris Ward  
Clerk
Kate Lloyd 
Also present: 
Seven members of the public



Chris Smith - CWAC
1.
Apologies for absence 

Cllr Mike Dix 

i) Councillor Maughan advised that agenda item 23 be brought forward and discussed as 6a.    

2.          Procedural matters

i) Declaration of interests
None   
ii) To agree the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Meeting held on the 9th March 2015. 

RESOLVED:  The Chairman signed as a correct record, the minutes of the Ordinary Parish Meeting 
held on 9th March 2015.   
3. 
Actions from last Meeting 


i)         Actions and matters arising from the ordinary meeting held on 9th March 2015 were discussed


	Item
	Action
	Responsible
	Update

	8ii Widening of the Gate
	The Clerk will follow up on progress with CWAC for the widening of the gate between Castle Way and DFV Field 
	The Clerk
	The Clerk spoke with Highways.  Richard Ankers has written to the land owner Richard Lloyd and a site visit had been arranged.  The land owner failed to attend. 

	Public Speaking 

5 iv 
	Local Development Plan as an agenda item for the next meeting 
	The Clerk
	Placed as an agenda item. Refer to xx

	20 iii
	Councillor Mike Dix to complete and return the entry form for the Cheshire Community Action Newsletter competition 
	Cllr Mike Dix 
	Completed 


4.
Monthly Police Report


The monthly Police Report is unavailable due to PC Sharon Beverly being on a period of absence.      

5.
Public Speaking Time

i 
A resident advised there have been several incidents of damage to vehicles caused by pot holes.  There is an online facility to report pot holes to CWAC.  The resident requested an article is placed in Local Life on how to report pot holes.  ACTION: Cllr Richard Ward to follow up and provide the article for Local Life. 
ii.
A resident asked for an update on Two Miles House which has been sold and Balderton Saw Mill Development.  Cllr Maughan advised he was not aware the house had been sold and confirmed outlined planning permission has been granted for 25 houses at the Mill Development site.  Cllr Buchanan advised he has purchased the property.  A prior approval notice has been submitted to inform the Council of a change in use.  This has been refused and is being appealed.  A planning application to refurbish is the house is being prepared.  The property is listed and there will be no alternations.  The property is situated within 11 acres of land which will remain as is.  
6. 
Wrexham Road Development

Chris Smith from CWAC Planning Policy Department provided a detailed overview on the future Wrexham Road Development. The Local Plan 2010 -2030 details 5,200 housing of which 1,300 (400 affordable housing) is planned on Wrexham Road.  CWAC have met with the Developers and there is to be Public Consultation.  Concerns have been raised by resident in Westminster Park and there is active group in Handbridge opposing this development.  Drop in events are being planned.  The Local Plan has been adopted and the area is no longer Greenbelt, this was supported across parties.  Transport modelling will be undertaken to review Roads.  After submission of a Planning Application (Hybrid / outlined) it will take 13 weeks to reach determination date.  Community facilities will include shops near to the Business Park. The development of a new school will depend upon the LA and capacity with current schools.  Some New Homes Bonus funding will be provided to the Parish Council which is likely to be shared with Westminster Park. Chris Smith agreed to keep the Parish Council informed of any developments.    
6a 
Request for Funding  


Cllr Maughan advised the Parish Council has received several requests to support partly educational expeditions and the Parish Council has supported two applications in the past, Lauren Newns and Amber Simmons.  The Parish Council has received a request from Eleanor Parker, who seeking financial support toward a planned charity project to Swaziland in the summer of 2016. Councillor Buchanan requested that if the application is supported articles would be provided for Local Life and the experience will be shared with other community groups.  Councillors discussed this and agreed to support this.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to fund £1,000 toward this expedition.     
7.
Field Update
Councillor Maughan provided an update and advised major works on Phase 1 have been completed.  There will be a grand opening day on 18 July 2015.  This will include The Dodleston Dash, a cricket and junior football competition. An article about the launch will be included in Lcoal Life and notices displayed on Parish notice boards.   Phase 2 will include improvement to the entrance, development of a small car park and sports pavilion.  The Parish Council will seek new funding sources once design and costs have been finalised.  Several residents advised that daffodils in memory of Sam Roberts have been planted close to the strip of land being used to improve. Residents requested these are preserved and the Parish Council agreed to this.    

8. 
Parish Suggestion Box 
Councillor Maughan advised a suggestion has been received advising the Dodleston sign post at Balderton is pointing in the wrong direction.   

9.
Parish Councillors’ updates.  
Councillor Chris Ward advised the Parish Facebook page has been set up and is proving to be an effective communication media; with reporting damage to the cricket nets, providing updates on the Poultry Farm Shed application to Parish Council meetings dates being displayed.  The current Parish Council website set up in 2007 is dated and is other new look websites are being considered subject to funding.  A new website will allow easier update and access.  Councillors agreed to fund of $3.00 a month.  Prior to this, Cllr Kitchin will check a weebly system.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to fund a new website at $3.00 approx per month subject to an alternative not being suitable.     

Councillor Kitchin was advised the pitches will be available after the summer term and offered to the school free of charge. The Waste Paper recycling bin is currently situated in the Car Park.  Consideration needs to be given as to whether or not this should be back in situ after the Car Park is resurfaced.  

Councillor Kitchin confirmed the issue on parking outside the school has been included in the Head teacher’s newsletter, however, cars are still continuing to park on the zig zag and double yellow lines.  Cllr Chris Ward advised cars are speeding along Church Road and suggested a random speed gun / random police patrol is organised. 
10.
Local Life


Councillor Tilston provided an update requesting articles are submitted 10 June as the magazine is due to be issued 3 / 4 July.  There are 550 copies (20 pages).  An electronic copy of Local Life in PDF format is provided.         

It has been suggested an online version may be available.  This will be checked by the printers and may be subject to an additional charge.  ACTION: The Clerk to review the invoices provide by Woodhouse Direct

11.
Co-option of Councillors  

Councillor Maughan advised the recent Parish Council election was uncontested.  There are ten Parish Councillor places with three vacancies.  The Personnel Committee has meet will all the applicants.  Cllr Buchanan stated there needs to be representation with the new housing development.          

12.
The Church Car Park

Councillor Maughan provided an update and confirmed planning permission has been received.  The Dodleston Village Foundation has committed to £5,500 (inc vat) towards the cost of repairs.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to progress with this and for contractors to be instructed.        
     
13.
A483 Roadwork  

Councillor Maughan provided an update on the A483 Roadwork with works to finish on 28 June 2015.  Councillor Kitchin asked whether a complaint can be submitted over the length of time work has taken. It was noted four lanes had been opened for Chester Races meetings.  A resident mentioned Belfour Betty has had project management issues and financial difficulties.  ACTION: Chris Ward to Contact Chris Matheson, Chester MP.    

14.
Poultry Farm Shed Application Update     

Councillor Maughan provided an update and advised the applicant has being attempting to demonstrate a lower speed with the Transport Consultant using strips to measure speed. This has been during the school half term week for a seven day period.  The Parish Council is concerned the Highways Officer is not challenging sufficiently and believes the application may be refused on environmental issues.  Three new transport routes are being proposed although the size of vehicles has not been confirmed.  The Parish Council is not in authoritative position to challenge and wishes to hire a Transport consultant to act on its behalf. The cost is £950 plus VAT.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to appoint Alan Davies as Transport Consultant.  Findings will be submitted by 18 June 2015.  
 15.
Lengths man Role 

Councillor Maughan provided an update.  The posts for the notice board in Penfold Way are to be replaced and board refurbished.  Further dog waste bags have been ordered.  The Parish Council is spending £300 a year on this.  There has been less dog fouling in the village although the field remains an issue.  

16. 
DB1 Bus Service 

Councillor Maughan provided an update and confirmed Flintshire County Council has not finalised discussions with GHA. CWAC will be retaining their side of the service although a bus service schedule has yet to be determined.  A resident has received an email from the new Chester MP and the Chair person of CWAC.  A resident suggested an article on the DB1 Service is included in Local Life.
17.        i. Broadband 

Councillor Maughan has received a request from Steve Travers Connecting Cheshire which wishes to do a launch about fibre broadband.  


ii. Laptop

The Clerk requested a new laptop to undertake the Parish Council Clerk role. RESOLVED: Councillors approved the purchase of a new laptop in the region of £350.   ACTION: Councillor Kitchin to review lap tops available and to make an appropriate purchase.

18.
i.  Agriculture Land – Lower Kinnerton 

Councillor Maughan advised the Parish Council has received a number of complaints over skips on the land.  Most of these have been removed.  The Parish Council can report to enforcement.  RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to correspondence from CWAC to confirm that enforcement will be made.


ii. Local Area Development Plan (LADP)
Councillor Maughan confirmed the Parish Council has previously investigated LADP.  The process is very lengthy and costly and may not be appropriate.  A resident suggested that is 15 houses were built in every village housing would not be an issue.  A LADP would identify potential land for development and help establish how many houses the Parish could withstand.  Councillors agreed a Parish Plan could be considered.    Councillor Buchanan proposed an informal plan / project which could be shared with and consulted by residents.   ACTION: Councillor Chris Ward to investigate the possibility of a Parish Plan.
19.        Pension Regulator – Enrolment 
The Clerk advised that the Parish Council has been enrolled and clerk is the nominated contact.  This has been completed by the deadline of 1 May 2015.  The staging date for the Parish Council is 1 April 2016.
20.
Planning Applications  

Cllr Maughan read through the planning applications received since the last meeting.   Land at Decoy Farm is a mixed use of 24 dwellings and 24 commercial units with access.  The application will be reviewed in more detail with a possible comment to be submitted by the Parish Council.  A resident advised the site is of National Archaeological importance.  
21.       Three Day Event – Chester Lakes
Councillor Mauaghan advised a member of public has approached the Parish Council over a three day event to be held at secret location in close proximity to Chester.  Chester Lakes has confirmed the event will be held at The Lakes. This is a Vesper event with 499 tickets.  
22.       Finance 


i. To approve income and expenditure since the last meeting up to 31 March 2015 

RESOLVED - All income and expenditure since the last meeting up to 31 March 2015 was approved.  

ii. To agree the outturn year for 2014/15. 


RESOLVED: Councillors agreed the outturn for 2014/15

iii. To approve income and expenditure since 1 April 2015 


RESOLVED: Councillors agreed all income and expenditure since 1 April 2015
             iv. To approve the forecasted 2015/16 outturn position 

RESOLVED: Councillors approved the forecasted 2015/16 outturn position 

      
v. To review invoices and costs from Cullimore Dutton Solicitors - legal costs Sports 


 
Councillors reviewed the invoices and costs for the legal work undertaken to date by Cullimore Dutton Solicitors.  Councillors were unhappy with the charges and agreed not to pay two outstanding invoices. ACTION: The Clerk to provide a breakdown of the costs to Cllr Buchanan who will take this matter forward with Cullimore Dutton Solicitors.  
             vi. To agree payment of election costs. RESOLVED: Councillors agreed to pay election costs in 2 instalments, 

  payable in 2015/16 and 2016/17.

23.
Correspondence

  
 i. Campaign to Protect Rural England Membership 2015 


RESOLVED: Councillors agreed not to renew membership for 2015


ii. Request for funding to support Expedition to Swaziland, SA 2016 - Eleanor Parker

       
Refer to item 6A

             iii. Society of Local Council Clerks – Training and Events


The Clerk provided details on the training events

             iv. ChALC membership 2015/16

             RESOLVED: Councillors agreed not to renew membership for 2015/16
